

Biographical Information Sheet

Albright

Evan Albright

Occupation: Liquor Store Owner

Born: N/A
Birthplace: N/A

Died: N/A

Mrs. Albright Occupation: N/A

Born: N/A Birthplace: N/A

Died: N/A

Evan Albright was a Leadville liquor merchant and owner of E. Albright & Co. at 520 Harrison Avenue where he sold liquor, wine, and cigars. There is unfortunately insufficient information to give a full description of Evan's age or place of birth as he arrived in Leadville after the 1885 Colorado Census and left by 1888. Based on the sources available, however, it is likely that Evan arrived in Leadville in late-1886 or in the first half of 1887. He was married but it is unclear whether he had children or any other relatives in Leadville.

The first record of Evan's presence in Leadville was an advertisement for his store published in the Leadville Evening Chronicle on September 9, 1887.³ Leadville's city directories listed two Albrights who could have been the Evan Albright in question: an E. R. Albright in 1887 and an Evan B. Albright in 1888.⁴ The 1887 directory also noted a Will C. Albright residing in Leadville, however there is no evidence that he was related to Evan.⁵

By mid-January of 1888 the Albrights moved into the home once inhabited by prominent Jewish merchant David May and his family, located at the corner of 5th and Pine Streets. Beyond the purchase of another Jewish family's home, the Albright's were also in business with and attended parties hosted by other Jewish Leadville residents. For instance, Henry Kellerman was briefly the manager for E. Albright & Co. but left town in February 1888. Evan also attended a party held by Jacob and Henrietta Schloss at their West Fifth Street residence on March 18, 1888. Many of the attendees of the party were also Jewish, including the Kahns, Schayers, Schoenburgs, and Hirschs.

Evan's store was the victim of a fire on January 28, 1888 which started at Furlough and Hawkins. The *Herald Democrat* article on the event described the fire as spreading to Evan's "wholesale and retail establishment" which had "only been opened but a few weeks." The fire and use of water to put it out apparently did little damage to Evan's store. The details of his supposed new establishment are not clear; however, Evan did rename his business, still located at 520 Harrison Avenue, to Tony Faust Corner by February where he started to sell the "celebrated Tony Faust St. Louis beer" in addition to wine, liquors, and cigars. ¹⁰

Evidence that the Albrights were planning to leave Leadville appeared by May, 1888 when Evan left for a "prolonged" trip to the eastern U.S.¹¹ Evan sold his business by late-June of the same year to Adolph Hirsch, another prominent liquor merchant in Leadville.¹² The Albrights then departed Leadville on July 26, 1888 and moved to Trinidad, Colorado to start a new business.¹³ Their departure was supposedly due to the negative effects of Leadville's high altitude on Evan's health.



Biographical Information Sheet

Albright

→0€

¹ "Personal," Leadville Evening Chronicle (Leadville, CO) July 25, 1888: 5.

² "A Week's Social Summary," *Herald Democrat* (Leadville, CO) January 15, 1888: 4.

³ "E. Albright & Co.," *Leadville Evening Chronicle* (Leadville, CO) September 9, 1887: 1.

⁴ Thomas B. Corbett and John H. Ballenger, *Corbett and Ballenger's Eighth Annual Leadville City Directory Containing a Complete List of the Inhabitants, Institutions, Incorporated Companies, Manufacturing Establishments, Business, Business Firms, Etc. in the City of Leadville for 1887* (Leadville: Corbett & Ballenger, Publishers, 1887): 59.

⁵ John H. Ballenger and William H. Richards, *Ballenger & Richards' Ninth Annual Leadville City Directory Containing a Complete List of the Inhabitants, Institutions, Incorporated Companies, Manufacturing Establishments, Business, Business Firms, Etc. in the City of Leadville for 1888* (Leadville: Ballenger and Richards, Publishers, 1888): 58.

⁶ "A Week's Social Summary," *Herald Democrat* (Leadville, CO) January 15, 1888: 4.

⁷ "Personal," *Leadville Evening Chronicle* (Leadville, CO) January 11, 1888: 3; Jeffrey P. Grant, "Biography: Kellerman," Temple Israel Foundation, accessed December 11, 2019, http://www.jewishleadville.org/kellerman.html.

^{8 &}quot;Pleasant Reception," Leadville Evening Chronicle (Leadville, CO) March 20, 1888: 3.

⁹ "Blazes on the Avenue," *Herald Democrat* (Leadville, CO) January 29, 1888: 4.

¹⁰ "The Tony Faust Corner," *Leadville Evening Chronicle* (Leadville, CO) February 20, 1888: 1.

¹¹ "Personal," Leadville Evening Chronicle (Leadville, CO) May 23, 1888: 5.

¹² "It is Rumored," Herald Democrat (Leadville, CO) June 22, 1888: 1.

¹³ "Personal," *Leadville Evening Chronicle* (Leadville, CO) July 25, 1888: 5; "Personal," *Leadville Evening Chronicle* (Leadville, CO) July 28, 1888: 5.



Biographical Information Sheet

Albright

Bibliography

Ballenger, John H. and Richards. *Ballenger and Richards Annual Leadville City Directory Containing a Complete List of the Inhabitants, Institutions, Incorporated Companies, Manufacturing Establishments, Business Firms, Etc. in the City of Leadville for 1888*. Leadville: Ballenger and Richards. Via Lake County Public Library.

Corbett, Thomas B. and John H. Ballenger. *Corbett & Ballenger's Second Annual Leadville City Directory Containing a Complete List of the Inhabitants, Institutions, Incorporated Companies, Manufacturing Establishments, Business, Business Firms, Etc. in the City of Leadville for 1887.* Leadville: Corbett & Ballenger, Publishers. Via Lake County Public Library.

Colorado Historic Newspapers Collection. Search criteria, "Lake County" "Albright." https://www.coloradohistoricnewspapers.org/ (accessed December 11, 2019).

AUTHOR: Quinn Whittington EDITOR: William Korn

SOURCE: Jewish Surnames/Albright

PUBLISHED BY: Temple Israel Foundation. Leadville, CO; USA. 2019

STABLE URL: http://www.jewishleadville.org/albright.html